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	COMHAIRLE CONTAE ATHA CLIATH THEAS


	SOUTH  DUBLIN  COUNTY  COUNCIL


MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE TALLAGHT AREA COMMITTEE

(Dealing with Environment, Housing, Parks and Community)
HELD ON 19th January, 2009
PRESENT

	Councillors
	Councillors

	Crowe S
	King C.

	Daly J.
	Maloney E.

	Hannon J.
	Murphy M

	Jones C
	Neville J.


An apology for inability to attend was received from Councillor M. Corr.
An Cathaoirleach, Councillor C. Jones presided.

OFFICIALS PRESENT

	Director of Community Services
	P. Smith

	Senior Executive Officers
	H. Hogan, M. O’Shaughnessy, W. Shiels

	A/County Librarian
	I. Stobbart

	Senior  Engineer
	L. Magee, 

	Senior  Executive Engineer
	S. Deegan

	Senior Architect
	P. De Roe 

	Administrative Officers
	J. Kilgarriff,   C. Ward, 

	Senior Staff Officer
	A. Rooney

	Staff Officer
	E. Conlon


T/001/09
CONFIRMATION AND RE-AFFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Minutes of Tallaght Area Committee Meeting held on 1st December, 2008 which had been circulated, were submitted and APPROVED as a true record and signed.  

It was proposed by Councillor C. Jones, seconded by Councillor  E. Maloney and RESOLVED:

“That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the Tallaght Area Committee held on 1st December, 2008 be ADOPTED and APPROVED".

ENVIRONMENT  BUSINESS

T/002/09
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor C. Jones, seconded by Councillor E. Maloney and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, question 1, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

Bottom of Form

T/003/09 
THE MISUSE OF SKIP BAGS
QUESTION: Councillor M. Murphy

"In March it was reported that enforcement action had been taken against 15 people in the Tallaght Area for the misuse of Skip Bags and that verbal warnings were issued to a further 12 people to date (presumably meaning since skip bags became common). Could the manager update what these numbers are up to the end of the year for the Tallaght area?"

REPLY:
2008 statistics for litter and waste enforcement are being finalised at present but provisional reports from Litter Wardens for the Tallaght area indicate that over 200 verbal warnings were issued to householders with regard to skip bags and that enforcement action (comprising serving notices, issuing fines and commencing prosecutions) was taken against approximately 30 householders.
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T/004/09
JUNK COLLECTIONS IN RAPID AREAS

The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“Following an examination of the junk collection service by the Environment SPC in 2005 the provision of the service to RAPID areas once in every two years commenced in 2006.  It was decided that the Jobstown and Brookfield RAPID areas would be grouped together for this purpose, while the Killinarden and North Clondalkin areas would also be grouped.

	
	2006
	2007
	2008

	Ardmore
	
	X
	

	Bawnlea
	
	X
	X

	Brookview
	
	X
	

	Cloonmore
	
	X
	

	Cushlawn
	X
	
	X

	Donomore
	X
	
	X

	Dromcarra
	
	X
	

	Drumcairn
	
	X
	

	Fortunestown Way
	
	X
	X

	Glenshane
	
	X
	X

	Kilcarrig
	
	X
	X

	Kilclare
	
	X
	

	Killinarden
	X
	
	X

	Killinarden Heights
	X
	
	X

	Kilmartin
	
	X
	

	Kiltalown
	
	X
	

	Knockmore
	X
	
	X

	Mountain View
	
	X
	

	Rathminton
	
	X
	

	Rossfield
	
	X
	X

	Suncroft
	
	X
	

	Sundale
	
	X
	

	Swiftbrook
	
	X
	


It should be noted that all estates due to receive a collection in 2008 on the two year rota were in fact provided the service.  It should also be noted that a number of estates not due to receive a service until 2009 were also provided a service in 2008.”

Mr L McGee, Senior Engineer summarised the report.

Following a contribution from Councillor C. King, Mr L McGee, Senior Engineer, replied to queries raised. The report was NOTED.
Bottom of Form

T/005/09
ENVIRONMENTAL ANTI-LITTER/ANTI-GRAFFITI FUNDING.

The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“List of Projects for South Dublin County Council anti-litter/anti-graffiti grant scheme, Tallaght area 

	 
	Description
	Applicant’s contact details
	Participants & Target Audience
	Outcomes
	Amount

	1
	Residents against graffiti and litter
	Chairperson of Kingswood Heights Residents Association, Forest Drive, Kingswood, Dublin 24.
	Kingswood Heights Residents
	Ongoing professional graffiti removal, more wall creepers, poster competition for schools, set up a graffiti art club.
	€3,500.00

	2
	Retain Reverse Vending Initiative and anti graffiti initiative
	Estate Management Group, Killinarden Community Centre, Killinarden. Tallaght, Dublin 24
	Local residents and young people
	Litter in area greatly reduced due to Reverse Vending Initiative, cans and plastic bottles being collected from parks, streets and fields. A token is awarded for each item recycled and tokens are exchanged for prizes. Also anti graffiti initiative to remove graffiti
	€3,500.00

	3
	Traveller anti-litter and graffiti campaign
	Tallaght Traveller’s Youth Service, Unit 5 Brookfield Enterprise Centre, Tallaght, Dublin 24, 
	Local Traveller Community
	Education for young people in 4 halting sites, clean up, planting and graffiti removal, competition with prizes for best halting site
	€6,200.00

	4
	Bruscar the Tidy Giant
	Garbo Productions, Garbo House, 8 Bushfield Green, Old Naas Road, D 22
	14 shows for 1400 children senior infants and 1st Class
	This play was specifically written to tackle South Dublin’s Anti-Litter message to young school children through the powerful medium of theatre.
	€10,500.00

	5
	Firhouse and Bohernabreena Community Services Network (FAB) tackling litter and graffiti
	Firhouse and Bohernabreena Community Services Network (FAB)
	Local residents, schools, individuals, voluntary groups, agencies and young people in area
	Monthly clean up including graffiti removal involving a large network of groups which is advertised and involves local schools. Children are rewarded. 
	€1,500.00

	6
	Education and art 
	Youth Worker T.Y.S
Garda Diversion Project, Kiltalown Estate Management Office, Kiltalown, Jobstown, D24
	Residents of Jobstown and Tallaght
	An visual arts project with focus on anti-graffiti and anti litter attitudes, voluntary participation of local young people, create 10 large scale contemporary pieces, use waste materials in the production, develop an awareness and understanding of the importance of community
	€6,000.00

	7
	West Tallaght Estates Environmental Awareness Project
	Society of Saint Vincent de Paul, West Tallaght Area Council, Brookfield Enterprise Centre
Tallaght, D24
	Residents of Fettercairn – Drumcairn, Kilmartin and Kilcarrig Estates
	A cleaner estate, awareness, the removal of graffiti, increased participation from the residents through Environmental Awareness Programme information sessions two hours once a week for 6 weeks.
	€11,150.00

	8
	Residents Association Anti Litter and Graffiti Initiative
	St Aongus Environment Committee, St. Aongus Road, Tymon North, Tallaght, Dublin 24
	Residents and youth of St. Aongus Estate
	A cleaner estate through the removal of graffiti and litter.
	€1,000.00

	9
	Car Tidis Anti Litter Initiative
	South Dublin County Council, Environmental Awareness Section
	General Public 
	Eliminate litter from cars
	€3,000.00

	10
	Stubbis Anti Cigarette Litter Campaign
	South Dublin County Council, Environmental Awareness Section
	General Public 
	Eliminate cigarette litter
	€2,250.00

	11
	Anti Litter Leaflets
	South Dublin County Council, Environmental Awareness Section
	General Public 
	Raise awareness – litter prevention and SDCC’s services to help communities prevent litter.
	€983.57

	 
	Total
	 
	 
	 
	€49,583.57


Mr. C. Ward, Administrative Officer, summarized the report.

Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe, C. King, J. Hannon, and E. Maloney contributed Mr. C. Ward replied to queries raised. The report was NOTED.
T/006/09
REPORT ON LITTER MANAGEMENT PLAN 2008 - 2011

The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“January 2009

1.
Develop programmes on the basis of targeting the various litter categories, blackspots and illegal means of disposing of waste/refuse

As a result of various initiatives including Cleansing section restructuring, increased enforcement and awareness campaigns, the recent IBAL Anti-Litter League awarded Tallaght the title of most improved town in Ireland.

As part of the ongoing development of a litter management programme a base line litter survey was carried out by the Council in conjunction with An Taisce.  Over 200 sites across the entire County were surveyed.  This survey divided each of the the County’s five electoral areas, namely South Tallaght, Central Tallaght, Terenure – Rathfarnham, Lucan and Clondalkin into specific categories: Link/Access/Main Road, Residential Areas, Shopping Areas, Parks/Community Areas and Sports Grounds as per chart below.
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The methodology employed for this survey is the same as that used by An Taisce for the IBAL anti-litter surveys and has been used in previous litter monitoring programmes and surveys in Temple Bar, Navan, County Clare and County Waterford and other towns around the country.

Upon completion of the survey a Cleanliness Rating (CR) was calculated for the entire SDCC area.  The CR represents the total number of points (referred to as the Total Raw Score) awarded as a percentage of the maximum points available (100 points) with a score of 85+ representing litter-free status.  South Dublin County received a cleanliness rating of 78%, which is equivalent to an IBAL status of Slightly Littered for the whole County.  This is just one grade off Litter free status for the complete County.

The Cleanliness ratings per electoral area were. 

	Area
	No. of Sites in Area
	% of total Census
	Cleanliness Rating (CR)

	South Tallaght
	54
	27%
	72

	Central Tallaght
	37
	19%
	81

	Terenure-Rathfarnham
	54
	27%
	86

	Lucan
	23
	12%
	81

	Clondalkin
	30
	15%
	68

	
	
	Overall SDCC CR
	78


The survey noted that convenience and fast food detritus (plastic bottles, fast food packaging, sweet wrappers & confectionary packaging) were the most common litter items and occurred in greater amounts at well over one third of sites.  Cigarette related litter and chewing gum occurred in greater amounts at around a quarter of all sites.  Cigarette litter is a problem in areas of heavy footfall, around shopping areas and in particular where there are pubs and restaurants. 

In order to address the issue of cigarette litter "Stubbi" cigarette butt holders continue to be distributed by litter wardens and the environmental awareness team.  An anti-cigarette litter programme with "Stubbi" advertising and coordinated "Stubbi" distribution is being organised together with a liaison programme with businesses/ pubs/ restaurants etc. to promote prevention. In addition stubbis are distributed at pre-tenancy meetings. Anti cigarette litter signs have been erected around County building. In addition Stubbis (personal cigarette ashtrays) are currently being distributed for free in the coffee dock.

"Car Tidi" compressible car bins which combat vehicle related litter are also being distributed at pre-tenancy, community and business talks by the environmental awareness team

In efforts to address the issue of chewing gum litter, the Environmental Awareness team continues to work with the national litter gum task force campaign “Bin your gum not €150”. In addition they distribute information and promote awareness of the gum-litter campaign by providing online information and highlighting litter law enforcement in this area and providing school resource packs for downloading. www.chewitbinit.com provides educational information to complement this work.
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SDCC will be continuing its work with Global Action Plan (GAP) in 2009 to providing the delivery of Eco Action Teams, Youth Action Teams comprising of Schools and Out of Schools activities and the delivery of Environmental Action Projects on waste management.

Regular plastic bag levy audits are undertaken and Waste Packaging Regulations inspections are carried out by Waste Enforcement staff.

Awareness work done on all litter types at pre-tenancy meetings and during school visits by environmental awareness team/litter wardens.

SDCC have a full-time graffiti removal team in place.  Additionally, a trial partnership in this area with the Probation Services has commenced and is complementing our work in this area.  Public utilities companies have been engaged in discussions regarding tackling graffiti and a draft protocol is being developed in conjunction with ESB.  Once implemented it is intended to develop this protocol for use with other agencies.

Following sessions with Elected Members to identify litter blackspot locations, covert CCTV surveillance was installed at trial locations. Other locations are being examined by Environment/Development Departments to determine how best to progress/tackle issues raised

Area Committees are being advised of details of substantial environmental anti-litter/anti-graffiti funding to local community groups and organisations in January 2009.  See relevant meeting agendas.
2.
Develop a customer focused litter complaints procedure in order to deal effectively and efficiently with complaints

Customer contact system used to record all litter complaints. Ongoing process improvement to better utilise this facility.

3.
Continue to actively enforce litter pollution and waste management legislation, bye laws and standards

All Litter Wardens engage in routine and non-routine inspections including outside of normal office hours to enforce legislation.

Dedicated waste bye-laws personnel in place. Ongoing "on-the-ground" information and awareness campaign implemented up to August 2008.  First fines issued under the waste bye-laws in August.  An enhanced information campaign is being developed.  Each household received notification about the bye-laws in the December edition of Green Times and this will be followed up with information sessions, production of leaflets and engagement with householders.

"Name & Shame" List and litter enforcement statistics for January to June 2008 were published online and in local and national press.  Similar information for the second half of 2008is currently being compiled for publication.

Litter Management team plan currently being developed.

4.
Improve the litter disposal systems available to the public

A commitment was given to the full Council to examine alternative litter receptacles.

The trial of the Big Belly solar compacting bin has been completed in Belgard Square, Tallaght and a Big Belly bin has now been purchased by the Council. This litter bin which uses solar power to compact waste providing increased capacity for waste and assists in the reduction of  SDCC’s carbon footprint.  

Additional initiatives will continue to be explored.
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5. Expand the recycling opportunities within the County

There are currently recycling facilities in the County as follows:

	Glass
	Cans
	Textiles
	Batteries

	48
	26
	20
	67


Additional sites are being investigated to further expand the bring bank network throughout the County.

Plastic recycling possibilities being examined with a view to expanding the service at Ballymount Civic Amenity

Recycling/Reward machines being trialled in three community centres. 

Existing bring centres are protected by using CCTV (see Objective 11)

The accessible-to-all underground bring banks were launched at Sean Walsh Park on 8th September (see below).
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6. Continue to monitor and review road cleansing service in order to provide an improved service

A review of the Cleansing Unit’s schedules is due to be completed by March 2009. 

The road sweeping schedules were reviewed in December 2008 and additional roads have been included in the schedule as required by the Council.

7.
Develop a litter management programme for designated urban areas within the County – Tallaght city, Clondalkin town centre and other designated areas

A litter management programme is now in operation targeting town centres and urban areas.  A template showing the regular Cleansing schedules is being developed with a view to this information being made available on the Council website.

A set of Maintenance Programme indicators is being developed based on the above programme which will enable ongoing review of standards.

8.
Prepare litter management, education and awareness programmes that promote community and business involvement, community identity and responsibility, personal responsibility, youth activity etc

In October bonfire awareness posters were distributed to remind people not to dispose of household items on bonfires.  The posters outline the dangers of bonfires and the fines that can be issued under the Litter Pollution Act.

During community alive week in October, the Environmental awareness team showcased the initiatives that SDCC have to offer to the community and delivering presentations on our programmes (GAP), Competitions (Beautiful South) and SDCC initiatives (funding opportunities, equipment for litter picking, anti – graffiti etc) and how to go about setting up a local community litter pick and how to go about setting up a local community litter pick.
In December an environmental newsletter “Environmental Times” for households was developed and distributed to all household in the County.  The newsletter addressed the following topics, proper Christmas tree disposal, Christmas refuse collection, the new Chip bins, Bring banks  collection over the Christmas period, Recycling at Christmas  (civic amenity details), Water/ drainage (FOG), Competition – Composter 
The Environmental Awareness team distributed the Green Times Schools Newsletters for teachers developed a school network.  All schools receive the Green Times Newsletter which encourages schools to register for the Green Schools Programme. The newsletter outlines supports South Dublin County Council’s Environmental Services Department offers schools in the County.  The Following Topics are covered were covered in this edition, Important Dates, Green Schools News, Network Meeting for Teachers, Gum Litter Taskforce, School Clean Ups, Schools Competition, Environmental Awareness Supports for Schools
Environmental awareness also organises network meetings with information regarding campaigns, events and activities for schools being distributed.  This Green Schools network meetings took place in October. The seminar aimed to inform teachers on the Green Schools Programme. It consisted of two sessions– 

· Introduction to the Green Schools Programme and Litter and Waste Theme

· Awarded Green Flag, Where to Now? 

· How to implement the Energy, Water and Travel themes in your school 

The annual Schools Competition application was sent out to all Schools in South Dublin County. This year the theme is “Schools Against Litter”, there are 5 categories covering projects ranging from multimedia, photography, artwork and school gardens.

As part of the Council’s anti-litter and anti-graffiti awareness grant scheme 2008, funding was provided to organisations to carry out anti-litter and anti-graffiti awareness initiatives in South Dublin County. Accordingly community and environmental groups which carry out voluntary initiatives that focus on involving schools and young people in anti-litter and anti- graffiti action were provided with funding. A list of the relevant funding for each area has been placed as a headed item in all the ACM’s for January.
As part of the Council’s Local Agenda 21 fund 2008, funding is provided to promote sustainable development, to organisations to assist with small scale, non-profit environmental projects at local level in South Dublin County.  Accordingly groups which carry out non-profit environmental projects that focus on environmental awareness and action which complement national environmental policies such as those on Waste, Biodiversity and Climate Change were provided with funding. A list of the relevant groups can be found on the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government website.
9. Encourage active participation in Anti Litter Campaigns

The Environmental Awareness Team promotes participation in competitions such as Tidy Towns, Pride of Place and Beautiful South Dublin County. The Beautiful South Dublin County Awards Ceremony took place on Wednesday 1st October, with 120 entries received from individuals, community groups, youth groups, residents associations and businesses that are actively making South Dublin County a cleaner, greener place to live and work.  There were over 250 people in attendance.

Litter Wardens engage with local residents on a regular, informal basis to organise local clean-up programmes.

10. Develop a communications programme to promote a litter free County – including the promotion of the use of www.southdublin.ie and www.dublinwaste.ie
A programme of communications will be developed in conjunction with the PR Unit to highlight the anti litter message.

A review of http://environment.southdublin.ie/ litter content will be initiated to ensure up to date information and to further develop and improve the promotion of a litter free County

11.
Optimise the application of available technology in the enforcement and prevention of litter

CCTV monitoring has been in place in South Dublin County since May 2007 with more than 3,000 litter fines issued as a result of CCTV evidence. This has led to a reduction in littering at areas covered by CCTV.

Tender documents to formalise CCTV monitoring are being prepared and will be advertised early in 2009.

Mapping of profiling of litter offence location and litter offenders is ongoing to allow enhanced enforcement.

Litter Surveys will incorporate digital photo records.

12.
Utilise systematic data analysis systems to monitor and plan Litter management and decision making

Ongoing meetings between Parks and Cleansing staff to respond to IBAL findings.

A base-line litter survey of the County has been carried out in conjunction with An Taisce and a report documenting the survey findings and providing recommendations is pending.  The results of this survey will be form the basis for a system of ongoing surveys to monitor progress in the county.

Mapping of incidence of litter is being developed to target litter hotspots.

13. Continue to research and implement best practice models

A Research programme will be developed in house that will enable the identification of best practice that can then be developed in the County

14.
Ensure the provision of a litter management plan for all major events.

Research has commenced to facilitate the development of a litter management plan template and guidelines for major event plans that can be imposed as a planning condition/licence.

LITTER MANAGEMENT PLAN 2008-2011 UPDATE January 2009

Cleansing:

A total of 6,886 cleansing tasks were completed throughout the County in 2008 which represented a 37% increase on 2007.

Cleansing section tonnages collected were as follows: 

	2008
	Litter Bins
	Junk
	Clean up
	Road Sweeping
	Gulley
	Total

	Tonnages
	285
	1,333
	2,550
	3,295
	303
	7,766


(The Cleansing information will be broken down on an Area by Area basis in future but the 2008 information was not recorded in such a way as to facilitate this).

Anti-Graffiti Team:

Lucan/ Clondalkin

Completions in 2008



138

Completions last month (December)

6

Works outstanding at 31/12/2008

1

Terenure/ Rathfarnham




Totals:

Completions in 2008



117

Completions in 2008


410

Completions last month (December)

8

Completions last month (December)
26

Works outstanding at 31/12/2008

2

Works outstanding at 31/12/2008
12

Tallaght

Completions in 2008



155

Completions last month (December)

12

Works outstanding at 31/12/2008

9

Litter Fines (provisional statistics):

	Litter Fines by Electoral Area:
	Litter Warden
	
	
	

	
	
	1
	2
	3
	4
	5
	6
	7
	Other
	Totals
	% CCTV

	Lucan Clondalkin Area
	No. of Fines Issued
	563
	736
	124
	84
	101
	164
	40
	1
	1,813
	 

	 
	No. of CCTV Fines
	480
	593
	119
	82
	97
	158
	0
	0
	1,529
	84.34%

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	1
	2
	3
	4
	5
	6
	7
	Other
	Totals
	% CCTV

	Tallaght Area
	No. of Fines Issued
	1
	585
	238
	65
	75
	84
	23
	2
	1,073
	 

	 
	No. of CCTV Fines
	1
	528
	176
	44
	73
	68
	0
	0
	890
	82.95%

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	1
	2
	3
	4
	5
	6
	7
	Other
	Totals
	% CCTV

	Terenure Rathfarnham
	No. of Fines Issued
	1
	18
	2
	0
	47
	1
	4
	3
	76
	 

	 
	No. of CCTV Fines
	0
	14
	1
	0
	43
	0
	0
	0
	58
	76.32%

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	1
	2
	3
	4
	5
	6
	7
	Other
	Totals
	% CCTV

	Overall Totals by Warden
	No. of Fines Issued
	565
	1,339
	364
	149
	223
	249
	67
	6
	2,962
	 

	 
	No. of CCTV Fines
	481
	1,135
	296
	126
	213
	226
	0
	0
	2,477
	83.63%

	 
	 
	85.13%
	84.76%
	81.32%
	84.56%
	95.52%
	90.76%
	0.00%
	0.00%
	83.63%
	 


Mr. C. Ward summarised the report. 

Following a discussion to which Councillors J. Hannon and M. Murphy contributed Mr. L. McGee, Senior Engineer replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED
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T/007/09
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.
T/008/09
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.
T/009/09
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading
Bottom of Form

T/010/09
CUTBACKS IN  OPENING  FOR BOHERNABREENA CEMETERY
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King: 

“This Committee calls on  the manager to  outline the  precise reasons for the  cutbacks in  opening  for Bohernabreena Cemetery, on when the decision was made,   instructs him to give a detailed  report on how this decision is effecting  elderly visitors or drivers with a disability or an impairment and calls for the reinstatement of opening times for mourners.”

The following report which had been circulated was READ:

“The change implemented in closing arrangements at Bohernabreena was a change to 3:30pm closing (changed from 4:30pm) over the winter months, commencing from 10th November 2008.  This change enables the graveyard to be closed during normal working hours by the graveyard supervisory staff, but more importantly it means that the graveyard is closed by Council staff during daylight hours. The Environmental Services Department is currently making the necessary arrangements to put in place an automated gate closing system which will allow much greater flexibility in closing time at the graveyard.  It is expected that this new system will be in place from around the end of March 2009.  To date the Council has not received any complaints regarding the change in closing time at this graveyard.”

Bottom of Form
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Following a contribution from Councillor S. Crowe Mr. L. McGee, Senior Engineer, responded to queries raised. The report was NOTED. 
T/011/09
MANHOLE
It was proposed by Councillor J. Neville, seconded by Councillor E. Maloney: 

“That this Committee discuss the Manhole at * details supplied “

The following report which had been circulated was READ and NOTED:

“The manhole in question, whilst outside the boundary of the private property in question, is part of  private combined drain that serves the property. The Council has agreed to dig out and repair the manhole on a once off basis to ensure that any choke which may arise in the future is not caused by the manhole.  However, if in the future there is a choke on this private combined drain, it is the responsibility of the householders in question to have it unblocked at their own expense.”Bottom of Form
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T/012/09
REPAIR OF  DRAIN
It was proposed by Councillor E. Maloney, seconded by Councillor
 C. King: 

“To ask the manager as to whether the Council is responsible for the repair of the drain on *details supplied as the residents are unable to pay the repair bill and if he will make a statement on the matter.”
The following report which had been circulated was READ and NOTED:

“The manhole in question, whilst outside the boundary of the private property in question, is part of  private combined drain that serves the property. The Council has agreed to dig out and repair the manhole on a once off basis to ensure that any choke which may arise in the future is not caused by the manhole.  However, if in the future there is a choke on this private combined drain, it is the responsibility of the householders in question to have it unblocked at their own expense.”
T/013/09
ANTI-LITTER SIGNAGE AT BOTTLE BANK AREAS
It was proposed by Councillor J. Neville, seconded by Councillor E. Maloney:Bottom of Form
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" That this Committee discuss the lack of anti-litter signage at bottle bank areas within the remit of this Committee".

The following report which had been circulated was READ:

“Anti-Litter Signage is installed at all bring centres that within the county. During 2008, a review of signage at bring banks that are covered by CCTV cameras was carried out and improvements were made.

All CCTV sites have sufficient signage advising users that the centre is covered by CCTV.  These signs also advise that no bags/boxes should be left behind by users of the centres as anyone who does so is liable to be fined or prosecuted under the Litter Pollution Act.  The signs are provided in various languages.

The CCTV and signs are targeted at specific bring centres which are the subject of high incidences of littering/dumping.  If the Council is to maintain the current levels of bring centres and look to develop additional bring centres it is imperative that a strong approach to litter and dumping offences is taken at the existing sites to ensure that communities and businesses remain supportive of the centres.  

Some bring centres do not have CCTV and anti-litter signage as they may not have a specific litter problem and therefore the costs involved would not provide value for money.”

Following a discussion to which Councillors J. Neville, E. Maloney, M. Murphy, S. Crowe, C. King, J. Hannon and C. Jones contributed, Mr C. Ward, Administrative Officer replied to queries raised. The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that the matter would be referred to again in a future report on Anti-litter Management.

Bottom of Form

T/014/09 
TALLAGHT DESIGNATED AS LITTER-FREE

It was proposed by Councillor E. Maloney, seconded by Councillor C. Jones:
Bottom of Form

“That the elected members commend the workers in the street cleaning section, the clean-up crew, litter- wardens and management for their efforts in having Tallaght, again, designated Litter-Free. Will the Manager outline what steps will be taken to discourage the minority who continue to litter our neighbourhood.”

The following report which had been circulated was READ:

“The positive comments in the motion are noted and welcomed.

The recent results of the IBAL Anti-Litter Survey, together with the results of the baseline litter survey of the County conducted by An Taisce on behalf of the Environmental Services Department, show the positive impact of the range of measures undertaken within the Department including: 
· Litter Management Plan 2008-2011; 

· Restructured Cleansing team involving targeted early morning clean ups of Tallaght and other town centres in the County; 

· Contact with businesses and property management agencies in the town centre to ensure clarity around responsibilities under the Litter Pollution Act;  

· Pilot partnership in Tallaght with the Probation Services in tackling graffiti; 

· Environmental awareness initiatives such as the anti-cigarette litter and anti-gum litter campaigns, school and community information sessions etc. 

· Co-ordination of Parks Department and Cleansing Section works to ensure greater work synergy; 

· Use of CCTV to identify litter and dumping offenders at various locations throughout the County. 

· Enhanced enforcement of waste bye-laws; 

· Trial of a solar compacting bin in Belgard Square; 

· Launch of accessible to all bring banks in Sean Walsh Park;

These initiatives combined with community participation and civic responsibility should ensure that Tallaght's (and indeed the County's) image continues to improve as we work to maintain a litter free County.  They will be combined with a continuing emphasis on rigorous enforcement of the Litter Pollution Act and the pursuit of new and innovative measures to tackle litter offenders.”
Following a discussion to which Councillors E. Maloney and M. Murphy contributed Mr. L. McGee, Senior Engineer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.Bottom of Form

HOUSING  BUSINESS

T/015/09
QUESTIONS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.
T/016/09
PART V POLICY

The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“Introduction

Draft Policy Document on Part V
The attached draft policy document on Part V was presented to the Housing & Social SPC on 15/11/2007 and subsequently  to a joint meeting of the Housing  & Social SPC & the Economic Development (incl Planning) SPC on 14/02/08.  In addition a joint workshop comprised of members of both  SPC’s , officials and any other interested member of the Council was held on 26/09/08 to further discuss the draft policy document.

Input from the Tallaght ACM is now invited.

For the information of the members the following documents are attached;

· Draft policy document on Part V. 
· Minutes of the Workshop on 26/09/08. 

· Presentation re Part V from the Irish Home Builders Association. 

· Presentation re Part V from the Affordable Homes Partnership.

Any input from the three area committees will be brought to the Housing & Social SPC.

The final document agreed with the SPC will be brought to the members of South Dublin County Council for final discussion and possible approval.”

DRAFT ONLY

“ Discussion paper : South Dublin County Council – Part V policy.

1. Introduction.

The Councils housing strategy is set out in accordance with the Planning & Development Act 2000 in the County Development Plan 2004-2010.
It is anticipated that supply of social/affordable/voluntary, (sav), homes in accordance with Part V of the Planning & Development Act 2000, (as amended) has and will form a significant portion of home delivery in the coming years. The aim of this document is to set out the Councils policy when dealing with developers on Part V supply. 

· The proposed policy is set out. 

· The approval procedure is identified. 

· Finally, the implementation of the policy, (if adopted), is outlined.

A workshop with the SPC and representatives from the Irish Home Builders Association and the Affordable Homes Partnership was held in September 2008.

The revised draft policy is set out below.

2. Policy (PROPOSED)

(i) In accordance with the South Dublin County Housing Strategy the policy of South Dublin County Council is to aim to achieve delivery of the required sav homes in accordance with Part V on site as part of the development which is the subject of the planning application. This is the primary basis on which all negotiations will be conducted.

(ii) In so far as practicable the Housing Department will commence Part V negotiations as early in the planning process as possible. The intention will be that the Part V agreement and appropriate funding approvals are in place prior to commencement of construction.
(iii) The involvement of Voluntary Housing Associations will be welcomed in Part V supply subject to discussions and agreement with the Councils Voluntary Housing Unit. These discussions and agreements should coincide and finalise with the overall Part V arrangements including funding approvals and are subject to the approval of the members in accordance with the Housing Act 1992.
(iv) In so far as practicable affordable properties will be marketed through direct sales by the developer. Any request from the developer that the homes be subsequently purchased by SDCC will be subject to the proviso that the homes may be used for any purpose in accordance with the Councils Housing Strategy.

(v) RAS proposals from developers for Part V provision will be examined and assessed on an individual basis. Proposals must provide equivalent value as the other forms of provision provided for in the legislation.

(vi) However, as indicated in the legislation there may be instances where on-site delivery is neither practicable nor desirable from South Dublin County Councils point of view.

(vii) The only instances where the position at (vi) above will be acceptable in South Dublin County is where 

(a) The development is a small development i.e. less than 10 homes. (Larger schemes must meet Council requirements for tenure mix). For purposes of clarity the scale of the development must “fit” the available site, i.e., the application cannot form part of, or be “split” from, a larger development. If the application is either part of a larger scheme and/or there is additional residential capacity on the site (i) above will apply. 

AND

(b) The homes being developed are not suitable for sav homes due to size and/or type, or

(c) The home being developed are not possible to place on the market as affordable homes due to certified cost price, or

(d) The homes being developed are not suitable as social homes due to certified cost price having regard to DOELG guidelines and funding.

(It is envisaged that this clause will normally only be applicable to small infill schemes.)

Certified cost price is to mean the cost price per home calculated in accordance with the terms of the Planning Acts.

(viii) Where a developers planning application falls within the terms of (vii) above and the developer applies to pay compensation in lieu of the Part V requirement the Councils valuer will enter into negotiations and seek to reach agreement on value with the developer and/or their agents.

(ix) Off-site provision will not normally be acceptable under Part V. The reasons for this are :

(a) The acceptance of same could lead to distortion in the tenure mix in both developments and/or the wider area(s).

(b) Administrative, legal and practical difficulties in monitoring and delivering the homes on the alternative site.

(x) The mix of social/affordable/voluntary homes in each case will be decided by reference to the Housing Strategy and the current demand in the relevant area.


3. Approval of draft policy.

(i) In the first instance it is proposed to present this document to the Housing SPC for perusal & discussion.

(ii) The position document agreed with the SPC will then be brought to the Area Committees of the Council.

(iii) It may be necessary to return to the SPC with the input from the Area Committees.

(iv) The final document agreed with the SPC will be brought to the members of South Dublin County Council for final discussion and possible approval.

4. Implementation of Policy

The policy, if approved by the members, will be circulated to the interested parties, including the CIF and the ICSH, and will, as indicated in the introduction, form the basis of all Part V negotiations in South Dublin County.

5. Next steps.

As indicated above this document is now before the Housing SPC.

Frank Nevin

A/Director of Housing.

27 January 2009                   ”

 The minutes of the Part V Workshop held on 26th September 2009 were also available;

http://intranet/cmas/documentsview.aspx?id=20870
A presentation by the Irish Home builders Association re Part V was available;
http://intranet/cmas/documents/208660_South%20Dublin%20CoCo-Part%20V%20Presentation%20(26%20Sept%2008)%20N%20O%20Connor.ppt
A presentation by the Affordable Homes Partnership re Part V was available;

http://intranet/cmas/documents/208670_AHP%20Part%20V%20.ppt
Ms. M. O’Shaughnessy, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report. 
Following a contribution from Councillor E. Maloney Ms. M. O’Shaughnessy, Senior Executive Officer replied to queries raised.
The report was NOTED.
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T/017/09
QUARTERLY ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR REPORT

The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:
“Statistical analysis of anti social behaviour in the Tallaght area for fourth quarter, 

October -December 2008   

The table below provides statistical analysis of anti social activity in the Tallaght area on a quarterly basis.  In the final quarter of 2008, a total of 135 incidents of anti social behaviour were recorded on foot of which 498 investigative actions were taken.  This represents a ratio of 4 no. actions per incident which represents a % increase of 2% on the previous quarter.  In the final quarter of 2008 there were 172 working files.
Incidents of anti social behaviour are categorised in accordance with the Council's Anti Social Behaviour Policy Document which was adopted by the Elected Members in 2005 R:\ANTI SOCIAL DOCUMENTS\ASB Policy OCT 06.doc
 
	Incidents
	1st Qtr 2008
	2nd Qtr 2008
	3rd Ort 2008
	4th Qtr 2008

	Priority 1
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Drugs Activity
	1
	3
	4
	3

	Criminal Activity
	2
	3
	4
	7

	Joyriding
	2
	0
	5
	1

	Violence/intimidation/ harassment
	10
	43
	33
	32

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Priority 2
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Squatters/illegal occupiers
	2
	6
	4
	7

	Vandalism
	6
	10
	12
	11

	Physical condition of property
	23
	31
	21
	26

	Racism
	0
	0
	0
	-

	Vacant House
	9
	15
	15
	14

	Neighbour Dispute
	4
	3
	11
	4

	Priority 3
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Noise/disturbance
	9
	24
	16
	15

	Pets/animal nuisance
	1
	7
	6
	-

	Children Nuisance
	6
	13
	22
	15

	Selling Alcohol
	0
	0
	0
	-

	 Total Incidents
	75
	159
	155
	135

	 Total Complaints
	76
	162
	165
	144

	 
	1st Qtr 2008
	2nd Qtr 2008
	3rd Ort 2008
	4th Qtr 2008

	 Actions
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Housecall
	88
	249
	263
	214

	House Inspections
	0
	2
	2
	9

	Formal Office Interviews
	15
	36
	 50
	43

	Phone interviews complainant/tenant
	28
	59
	55
	90

	Referred to HWO
	3
	2
	4
	7

	Referred to EHO
	2
	1
	5
	1

	Referred to Family Support
	0
	0
	0
	-

	Referred to Mediation
	0
	0
	0
	2

	Garda Consultation
	7
	23
	16
	27

	Other SDCC section consulted
	15
	25
	62
	67

	Health Services Consultation 
	1
	1
	4
	-

	Case Conference - Multi Agency
	0
	1
	0
	4

	Case Conference – Internal
	1
	0
	0
	2

	Verbal Warning given
	1
	5
	4
	7

	Warning Letter issued
	6
	3
	8
	7

	Abandonment Notice Served
	0
	5
	3
	1

	Excluding Order Sought by Tenant
	1
	0
	1
	1

	Pre-emptive Surrender
	0
	0
	2
	-

	Notice to Quit Served
	1
	1
	0
	1

	Demand for Possession Served
	1
	1
	3
	1

	House Surrendered
	0
	6
	8
	5

	Sitexed House
	8
	6
	11
	8

	Eviction of Illegal Occupier
	0
	0
	0
	1

	 Total Actions
	178
	502
	609
	498


The Council, through the office of its Estate/Management Team host weekly Housing Clinics at locations listed below.  
Members of the public are encouraged to utilise these clinics for purpose of discussing housing related matters including incidents of anti social behaviour in respect of which all such matters are treated with confidentiality.  The clinics are attended by the Estate Officer for the area and the local Community Garda.
Mary Mercer Centre, Jobstown – Every Thursday 11.00am – 12.00pm 
Glenshane/Rossfield - Every Friday 11am - 12 noon
Killinarden Community Centre – Every Friday 11am - 12 noon
Fettercairn Community Centre – Every Wednesday 10.45am -11.45am”

Mr H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report. 

Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King and S. Crowe contributed, Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer replied to queries raised. The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that a report regarding excluding orders would issue to a future meeting of the Tallaght Area Committee dealing with Housing Business. 
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T/018/09
REPORT ON HOUSING CONSTRUCTION PROGRAMME

The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“2008 COMPLETIONS TO DATE
SCHEME                                               NO. OF UNITS
Avonbeg Phase 3                                        29
Cushlawn Phase 3                                      22
Heathersett                                                 40
Ard Mor (Part V)                                         2
Kilcarrig/Drumcairn                                 34
TOTAL                                                     127
SCHEMES ON SITE
Fortunestown B Phase 1                         110         Conciliator appointed Remedial works in progress on heating systems in 57 units.
Greenhills Road Part V                              8           1st Quarter 2009
Kilcarrig Phase 3                                      45           21no in  March and 24 no in April 2009 
Kiltalown                                                   27            End January / Early February 2009 
Arena Court Part V                                  35            1st quarter 2009 
Avonbeg Phase 4                                        7             3rd Quarter 2009
Fettercairn Phase 2                                  32             3rd Quarter 2010
Castletymon                                              32              1st Quarter 2010
TOTAL                                                   297
TENDER ASSESSMENT
Fortunestown B Phase 3& 5                 160                Proposal being reviewed by Architects Department
Rossfield Old Shop Site                             9               Target tender
Knockmore                                               90               Tenders being assessed. Awaiting approval from the DOE.
Stocking Lane                                         100                New project brief submitted for 1st phase to be submitted to the Department for approval 
Deerpark                                                     8                Target tender date 1st quarter 2009
TOTAL                                                    367
CONCEPT DESIGN
Suncroft                                                     10              2009 start”
Bottom of Form

Mr H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer summarised the report.

Following a contribution from Councillor C. King, Mr. H. Hogan replied to queries raised. The report was NOTED. 
T/019/09
REPORT ON IMPLEMENTATION OF TRAVELLER ACCOMMODATION PROGRAMME

The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED.

“The following is the current position on developments at various stages of delivery throughout the Tallaght Area of the County.
	Scheme
	Type and No. of Units
	Status
	Comments

	Daletree Place 
	10 Group Houses
	Completed & Occupied
	Residents moved into houses in August 2005.

	Belgard Park 
	10 bay RCP
	Completed & Occupied
	Residents moved into houses in August 2005.

	St. Aidan’s Close Brookfield
	5 Group Houses 
	Completed & Occupied
	Families moved in to houses on 3rd May 2006.  

	Hazel Hill, Killinarden
	Group Houses – 5 R.C.P. – 5 Bays
	Completed & Occupied
	Residents moved into scheme in December 2006.

	Fortunestown
	10 Group Houses – 
	Completed & Occupied
	Residents moved into scheme in  Dec. 2006.  

	Stocking Lane
	10-bay RCP
	Construction
	Delivery expected  9th February 2009

	Rathcoole
	10 GH
	Pre-part 8
	Development on hold pending completion of roadworks. Pre-part 8 drawings being drafted. Now included in Draft Programme 2009 - 2013.

	Turnpike
	3 GH
	Pre-part 8
	Part 8 report currently being prepared for February Council Meeting.

	Belgard Road
	10 units
	 
	Traveller Accommodation Unit in discussion with Residents and Tallaght I.T. on proposals for redevelopment.
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Mr H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.

Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King, M. Murphy and  J. Neville, Mr H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED  and it was AGREED that a meeting would take place at a future date to discern ways of dealing with the redevelopment of the Belgard Road  Residential Caravan Park.
T/020/09
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/021/09
CORRESPONDENCE

A. Letter dated 11th December sent to DOEHLG regarding a motion passed at the Tallaght Area Committee Meeting of 1st December, 2008, in relation to funding of the Arena site, Tallaght was NOTED.
http://intranet/cmas/documents/207030_DOE%20Letter%20TAMC%20(1)%2001Dec08.doc
B. Letter dated 15th December received from DOEHLG regarding a motion passed at the Tallaght Area Committee Meeting of 1st December, 2008, in relation to funding of the  Arena site, Tallaght was NOTED.
http://intranet/cmas/documents/207560_Reply%20from%20Doehlg.pdf
C. Letter dated 19th December sent to I.T Tallaght regarding a motion passed at the Tallaght Area Committee Meeting of 1st December, 2008, in relation to Belgard Road Residential Caravan Site was NOTED.
http://intranet/cmas/documents/207540_Letter%20ITT%20Tallaght%20Dec%2008.doc
T/022/09
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/023/09
PEDESTRIAN ACCESS AND EGRESS IN THE MCULLIAM ESTATE
The following motion in the name of Councillor M. Corr was NOT MOVED:
“That the Architects Department explain in detail the rationale behind the lack of pedestrian access and egress in the McUlliam Estate, that he acknowledges that there is a serious problem at this location currently and explains how going forward he proposes to address this.” 
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T/024/09
INTRODUCTION OF BER ( BUILDING ENERGY REGULATION) 
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King:

“This Council Committee calls on the manager to give a report  on the potential impact including cost to this Council on the introduction BER ( building energy regulation) for the Tallaght area, the buildings potentially  effected by this legislation and the overall potential cost  for this Council of the proposed changes.”

The following report which had been circulated was READ:

“The new Building Energy Rating laws require that all dwellings, new or existing offered for sale or for rent must have a Building Energy Rating Certificate from 1st January 2009. 

Also, all non-domestic buildings must have a certificate – this includes public buildings such as our own H.Q., leisure centres, community centres, libraries and other such buildings.

The Council has trained a number of its staff as Building Energy Rating Assessors, and these Assessors have been registered with Sustainable Energy Ireland, the agency charged with the responsibility for administering this new legislation.

Each BER certificate issued will incur a charge of €25+V.A.T. payable to SEI. 

While it is difficult to make predictions in the current economic climate, it is estimated that approximately 830 certificates may have to be provided by the Council in 2009. 

Based on this figure, if the Council was to pay external assessors, it would cost approximately €332,000 (€830 x 375 + €25 per unit). However, our training outlay was €30,000, and we will have to pay €25 per certificate issued, and this amounts to a total of €50,750. Because we have our own Assessors and they are part of our workforce, the actual savings accrued based on these figure will be approximately €281,250. Every year after 2009 will generate similar savings through utilising our own trained Assessors.   

It is estimated that roughly one third of the buildings to be assessed will be located in the Tallaght area.”
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Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe and C. King contributed Mr. P De Roe Senior Architect replied to queries raised. The report was NOTED.
T/025/09
ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR IN DALETREE ESTATE
It was proposed by Councillor J. Hannon, seconded by Councillor C. Jones:

“That urgent and effective action be taken to deal with the ongoing harassment of residents of Daletree, continuous dumping of refuse in the immediate vicinity, anti-social behaviour emanating from certain families resident nearby, vandalising of residents cars, cars being burned out, and, given that these problems have been evident for the past 2 years, this Committee requests the Manager to adopt a strong and co-ordinated approach, in conjunction with the Gardai, in an effort to provide residents with a quality of life to which they are entitled and which they currently do not enjoy due to the actions of a few.”
The following report which had been circulated was READ:

“The anti social behaviour which is occuring at Daletree Estate is linked, in the main to one extended family. This family will be issued with a final written warning in relation to the unacceptability of their behaviour in the near future and if this does not bring about a cessation of the anti social behaviour notice to quit may be served.

The Council remains in contact with Gardai from Rathfarnham station regarding Daletree and monthly Liaison meetings are held with residents and relevant departments about ongoing issues in the estate.

The Environmental Services department carried out a major clean up of this area last weekend and the Litter Warden has undertaken to pay special attention to the problems which have arisen recently in relation to dumping and burnt out cars.”  

Following a discussion to which Councillors J. Hannon, C. King and S. Crowe contributed Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.
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PARKS  BUSINESS

T/026/09
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor C. Jones, seconded by Councillor E. Maloney and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, questions 2 - 5, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/027/09
OVERGROWN BUSHES ON  OPEN-SPACE
QUESTION: Councillor E. Maloney

To ask the Manager to remove the overgrown bushes from the open-space which have spread into the nearby house *address supplied and are causing a nuisance?    

REPLY:

The vegetation at this location will be considered for pruning as part of the 2009/10 Arboricultural Programme.

T/028/09 
RE-INSTATEMENT OF GRASS-VERGE
QUESTION: Councillor E. Maloney

To ask the Manager to arrange the re-instatement of the grass-verge at *address supplied, which was destroyed as a result of a car being burnt out at this location?  

REPLY:
The grass verge at this location will be reinstated during the coming spring / early summer months when ground and weather conditions are suitable for such works.

T/029/09 
PRUNING OF OVER-GROWN TREE
QUESTION: Councillor E. Maloney

To ask the Manager to arrange the pruning of the over-grown tree, which is obscuring the effect of the public-light, outside the houses at *address supplied?             

REPLY:
The street tree at this location will be considered for pruning as part of the 2009/10 Arboricultural Programme.
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T/030/09
STUB WALL AND RAILINGS ON THE OPEN SPACE OPPOSITE THE HOUSES AT ELY CRESCENT 
QUESTION: Councillor K. Warren

“To ask the Manager to recognise the need to provide a proper stub wall and railings on the open space opposite the houses at Ely Crescent just off the Oldcourt Road, as a means of preventing children from running onto this busy road, if in the context of discussions with Dublin Bus about their tentative proposal for a new bus stop, shelter and lay-by at this location, if funds could be provided for the said stub wall and railings, and if the Manager would recognise the potential danger which exists at  this location, given the proximity of the 4 houses on Ely Crescent to the Oldcourt Road, and if he would make a statement on the matter?”

REPLY:
Discussions between the Roads Department and Dublin Bus remain ongoing with regard to the location and extent of a bus parking bay in this area.  When the location of the bus parking bay has been agreed, the matter of securing the boundary of the open space will be considered in conjunction with the Roads Department.

Members will be kept updated on this matter.
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T/031/09
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/032/09
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/033/09
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

COMMUNITY  BUSINESS

T/034/09
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor C. Jones, seconded by Councillor E. Maloney and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, question 6, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."
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T/035/09
THE PROPOSED DRAFT ECONOMIC STRATEGY PAPER 
QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the manager in view of the worsening economic climate will he outline when he proposes to publish and make available the proposed Draft Economic Strategy paper ?"

REPLY:
Arising from Action 14 of the South Dublin County Development Board Strategy “South Dublin – A Place for People”,  The Economic Development Working Group of the South Dublin County Development Board was given the task of producing an economic strategy for the county.

The South Dublin Chamber is the lead agency on this action of the County Strategy.  A small working group of the Economic Development Working Group was established to progress this action.  This working group was made up of representatives of the South Dublin Chamber, South Dublin County Council and the South Dublin County Enterprise Board.  This working group reported back to the Economic Working Group which has representatives from not only the above groups but the local development area partnerships, I.D.A., FAS, and Partas.    

A strategy was agreed by the members of the County Development Board and will be officially launched by the Chair of the County Development Board, Cllr. Eamon Tuffy, in early 2009.Bottom of Form
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T/036/09
APPLICATION FOR GRANTS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/037/09
LIBRARY/ NEW EVENTS

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“January 2009
	Branch
	Events
	Date

	Castletymon
	Display of Art produced by children in their weekly class in Castletymon Library.
	Month of January

	
	English for Foreign Nationals.  All Welcome.
	Mondays at 10am.

Resumes 12th January.

	
	Improvers Irish Conversation Class.  Booking Necessary
	Tuesdays at 10am.

Resumes 13th January

	
	Computer Class

Booking Necessary.
	Wednesdays from 10am – 12pm

	
	Story time for 3-6 year olds.  All Welcome.
	Wednesdays at 3.30pm

	
	Tour of Library and Storytime.  Booking necessary
	Thursday Mornings

	
	Arts and Crafts with Sinead for 8 – 12 year olds.

Booking Necessary
	Thursdays at 3.30pm

	
	Junior Book Club for 7 – 10 year olds.  All welcome.
	Tuesday 13th and 27th January at 3.30pm

	
	Book Club.

All Welcome.
	Resumes Tuesday 27th January at 10am

	
	Spanish Conversation Group.  All Welcome.
	Fridays at 10am

Resumes 30th January


For further information contact 4524888

January 2009

	Branch
	Events
	Date

	Tallaght
	Exhibition: Draft heritage Plan exhibition
	Month of January

	
	Irish Conversation


	Mondays at 10.30am

	
	Computer Classes
	Mondays 2pm - 4pm 



	
	Spanish Conversation


	Tuesdays at 6.30pm 

	
	Computer Classes
	Tuesdays 7-9pm



	
	Parent and Toddler time

Booking essential
	Wednesdays at 10.30am

	
	Lunchtime Salsa Dance class with Hilary Clarke.  Booking essential
	Wednesdays at 1pm

	
	English Conversation
	Wednesdays evenings Beginners - 5pm Intermediate - 6.30pm

	
	Irish Music – the European experience
	Wednesday’s from 7.30pm - 9pm

	
	Polish for beginners
Booking essential
	Fridays at 10.30am

	
	Exhibition: Irish Deaf Kids Exhibition
	Friday 9th – Saturday 31st January

	
	FÁS Open Day for FÁS e-College Courses
	Monday 12th January

	
	Adult Book Club 

"The Outcast" & "The Gathering" Booking essential
	Tuesday 13th January from 6.45-7.45pm

	
	Fas eCollege course
	Begins Monday 19th January at 10am

	
	Tallaght Historical Society - The Poulaphuca Survey and the Old Farmhouses of Wicklow by Chris Corlett
	Wednesday 21st January at 8pm


For further information contact 462 0073”

Mr I Stobbart, A/County Librarian, summarised the report.
Following a discussion to which Councillors C. Jones and S. Crowe contributed, Mr I Stobbart, A/County Librarian replied to queries raised. The report was NOTED.

T/038/09
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/039/09
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/040/09
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

The Meeting concluded at 5.30p.m.
Siniú:
______________________

Dáta:
________________

An Cathaoirleach







